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MEETING SUMMARY 
NORTHWEST CITIZENS PLANNING ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Legends Center, 5130 Soutel Dr.  
Thursday, September 8, 2011 

 
 

Committee Members Present  
Leroy C. Kelly, Chair    James Gloster, Kinlock Civic   
Gadson Burgess, Magnolia Gardens N.  Carlotta McIntosh, Moncrief Springs  
Yvonne Ward, Moncrief Springs   Linda Moore, North Riverside CDC  
Melodee Dew, North Shore  Linda Kittles, Ribault HOA    
B.J. Scott, Ribault HOA   Roxsan Currier, Thomas Jefferson 
Yvonne Smart, Washington Hgts. Estates   
 
Excused: Bertha Richardson, Patsy Bailey, Ella Watson, Elaine Burnett, Diane Kerr, Devin Reed, 
                 William Anthony, Larry Solomon, Danny Connell    
      
Guests 
Dr. Bernard Wright, BHASA    Sam Holman, Project New Ground   
Rhonda Boyd, Timber Oaks   Velma Rounsville, Timber Oaks 
George A. Barnes    Starius Powell, Philippi Mission Baptist Church  
William Ahrens, UNF     UNF Nursing Students: Tonya Hall, Kristin Devine, Kyra 
Kieckhafer, Jamie Thomas, Angela Najaf, Clare Gruncisen, Kali Stanny, Joseph Potts, Alissa 
MacReynolds, Katie Crawford, Michelle Littlefield 
     
City/Staff/Resource 
Dinah Mason, COJ Ombudsman  Thomas Hill, FDOT 
JSO Zone 5 Lt. Scott     Daryl Joseph, Recreation & Community Services   
Lurise Bannister, Planning     Dr. Max Wilson, DOH  
Rod L. Brown, DOH/APO   Jocelyn Turner, DOH  
Charles Griggs, DOH    Tony Bellamy, DCPS      
Marilyn Fenton-Harmer, HAND  
 
Call to Order 
Chair Kelly called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. with a welcome and the Pledge of Allegiance 
at the Legends Center, 5130 Soutel Drive.  
 
Approval of the Meeting Summary 
A motion to approve the August 11, 2011 summary as written was made by Member Burgess 
and a second by Member Scott.  The Vote: All were in favor. None opposed  
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Staff Reports  
JSO Zone 5 – Lt. Scott reported on the following:  

• In Sector M near EWC on Kings Rd. there have been a number of auto thefts with cars being 
recovered in Sector M 1 on Beaver Street.  Watch out for young children getting out of cars 
and just leaving them.  

• There have been burglaries to residents in the 1600 block of 32nd and 33rd Street.  
• Rails-to-Trails – there have been some burglaries with cars being broken into. Please call this 

in to JSO so that they may check to see if there is a trend.  
• Elections are going on at the ShAdCo meetings.  
• With the time change coming up and school back in session, please  watch out for children 

playing and school zones.  
• In Sector O on Lane Avenue and Edgewood Ave. a white male has been approaching 

young children. Please call JSO if you see something out of the ordinary. JSO needs help 
with this.  

Members had questions on the following: What is happening with the shootings in the past two 
weeks. It has been a very busy couple of weeks. They are working on the suspects for the park 
shooting and they have someone in custody for the Prince Street shooting. There are no other 
details since the case is open.  If you have questions call the Sub Stations at:  
Zone 5 call 384-8028 at 1024 Superior Street – Zone 1 call 924-5361 at Gateway Shopping 
Mall – Zone 4 call 573-3165 at Cedar Hills Shopping Center  
Police Non-Emergency 630-0500 Police Neighborhood Watch – 630-2160 
First Coast Crime Stoppers – 1-866-845-TIPS (8477) to report a crime anonymously  
 
Guest Speakers 
“Community Awareness” – Department of Health – Dr. Max Wilson, Prevention Programs 
Coordinator, introduced himself along with Rod Brown Senior Health Educator and Jocelyn Turner 
Community Outreach.  He talked about reproductive health.  He stated that Duval County has  
a serious problem with sexually transmitted diseases (STDs).  Dr. Wilson passed out a flyer with 
comparison rates of STD rates in Duval County to the National Average from 2009:  

 Duval County Florida United States 
Chlamydia  608.9 per 100,000 387.5 per 100,000 409.2 per 100,000 
Gonorrhea 200.9 per 100,000 111.0 per 100,000 99.1 per 100,000 
Syphilis  23.6 per 100,000 20.4 per 100,000 14.7 per 100,000 

Geographically, the Urban Core of Jacksonville has the highest incidence of STDs in comparison 
with other areas of the city. Zip codes with the highest STD rates (ranked from highest to the lowest) 
include:   1. 32209    2.  32206    3.  32208    4.   32254   5.  32211 

• STD disparities based on age: Teenagers and young adults aged 15 – 24 years old bare the 
majority of the burden for STDs. 64% of the total number of STDs occur in this population. 
Within this age group 1 out of every 19 individuals has had an STD.  Women are 
disproportionately affected by STDs and over 81% of STD infections occur among African 
American women. Other minorities also suffer from high rates of infection.  Repeat STD 
infections ranged from 2 cases to 47 cases over a 3-year period which was troubling.  

Members had questions and concerns on the following: What are the root causes, does race play 
into this very complex topic and what about prevention in jail? JSO does a good job of screening 
in jail and 80% of STDs occur in African Americans. They wanted to know about the Duval County 
School Board and the lack of education. They were concerned with the immediate and long term 
consequences and the high number of STDs in Health Zone 1.  Members asked about the 
significance of HIV/Aids, STDs tend to follow each other. Jacksonville has 6000 cases of HIV/Aids in 
the 5 surrounding counties. It was said that teens have the perception that condoms and pills for 
birth control don’t work. They do work if they are used correctly.  Members talked about 
educating students early on in 5th or 6th grade.   
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Jocelyn Turner talked about asking the community for help in reducing these rates. They have 4 
committees: one for young people, one for medical providers, one for marketing and outreach 
and one for the community.  She passed around a sign-up sheet for the Community Advisory 
Board. Ms. Turner stated not to feel pressure but one could show up to the meetings or just get 
information from the signup sheet. She is available to come to meetings to speak on numerous 
topics. It was also mentioned that Florida does not treat partners of those infected with an STD. 
Handouts on Childhood Obesity were also handed out. More children are having adult diseases. 
Dr. Wilson can be reached at 253-2985. Jocelyn Turner can be reached at 253-2037.  
 
City of Jacksonville Ombudsman Dinah Mason introduced herself. She stated that the office of 
compliance handles contract compliance issues.  If an agency has a problem with the city and 
reports it their office they investigate it. The office is neutral. They go according to what is black 
and white in the documents. She came tonight to let the CPACs know that the State Attorney’s 
office will not be doing civil mediation cases any more. The Ombudsman Office will be assisting 
with issues in neighborhoods like property line disputes, barking dogs and tree limbs. The goal is to 
help to come to a resolve.   They do have a small staff of two assistant ombudsmen, secretary and 
herself.  Call CARE at 630-CITY (2489) to report a concern. Members did talk about a few examples 
of where the ombudsman was needed.  They also talked about how educating the public on 
certain things like the city right-of-way is continually needed in the communities.  Dinah Mason 
can be reached at 255-8641 or dmason@coj.net  
 
Staff Reports  
Mayor’s Representative Devin Reed – excused.  Director of Central Operations and Mayor’s 
Representative Devin Reed can be reached at 255-8639 or dreed@coj.net 
 
Mayor’s Office – Project New Ground – Sam Holman reported on the following: 

• They have completed 400 parcels that have been remediated.  
• There have been limited problems and things are going good.  

Members asked for the background of Project New Ground and how the parcel was remediated.  
They take out the contaminated dirt and put in new dirt. Years ago (40/50) incinerators burned 
garbage and the ash that was created from the garbage was used as fill dirt since it was not 
known that the ash contained harmful chemicals. There was a class action suit that has been 
settled and the EPA has been working with the City of Jacksonville to remediate the 
contaminated properties at the 4 sites: 5th and Cleveland, Forest Street, Brown’s Dump and Lonnie 
Miller Park. There were questions on Lonnie Miller Park, a field on Soutel next to Walgreens that is 
not part of Project New Ground and a Church on Forest Street.  Mr. Holman will check on this.  
Project New Ground can be reached at 630-CITY (2489) or 357-8077  
 
FDOT – Thomas Hill reported on the following:   
Projects Under Construction 

• I-10  -  2 projects  
o Adding lanes and reconstruction 
o Halsema Road to Lane Ave (8.2 mi) 
o Began 2009 and finish in 2012 (Spring) 
o Moving along and on schedule 

• Rehabilitating concrete pavement 
• Lane Avenue  to Stockton Street (4 mi) 
• On schedule to finish Spring 2012 

FDOT Follow Up - Questions from August meeting 
• Pearl and Tallulah 

o Flaking mast arms were not on the State’s list not sure if it is on the City list 
• Tallulah 

o Flashing speed limit signs that warn travelers they are exceeding speed limit  
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o  Example: Harts Expressway off-ramp at Atlantic Blvd – The State will not be adding 
any more of these signs. There is no evidence that they work and they have lots of 
maintenance issues.  

• I-295 Guardrail - Note that the installation was irregular  
o Visited site with supervisor 
o Railing seems to meet specifications 
o Visual irregularities due to embankment crossover 
o Must meet vertical and parallel specifications 
o Standards for catching/turning bumper impacts 

Follow up from a Follow Up 
• I-95/Dunn Avenue/Harts Road Intersection  

o Current striping in the area is confusing and hazardous. 
o May lead to accidents 
o Currently in design phase for resurfacing project 
o Engaged consultant design team to evaluate section 

Results    
o Reviewed previous signing and pavement marking plans 
o 2003 interchange safety improvements project 
o Field review 
o Did not note unusual conditions that would contribute to crashes 
o Conducted review of latest 5 years of crash data 2005 to 2009 
o Did not note significant amount of crashes along the section 
o Contributing causes do not indicate a problem resulting from the striping 
o New plans will consider public comments  
o Evaluated by several layers of review 
o Ensure clear design 
o Operational safety 

Members asked about I-95 North and I-10 where there is a recovery lane heading southbound on 
I-95 going to the Fuller Warren Bridge that is very confusing. The $90 million dollar interchange will 
not be touched again. The traffic pattern is to accommodate traffic for the next 20-years. Thomas 
Hill can be reached at 360-5647 or Thomas.hill@dot.state.fl.us 
 
Planning & Development – Planner Lurise Bannister passed out her monthly report and spoke on 
the following:   

• E-2011-041 the crematorium was denied at the Planning Commission meeting. The 
applicant is appealing the decision. She will keep us updated. Members asked what the 
staff position was on this – to deny it.  

Members asked about a dump/landfill on Halsema Road. They are awaiting an environmental 
assessment. Please remember that all the meetings are open to the public for anyone to attend.  
Lurise Bannister can be reached at 255-7839 or Lurise@coj.net  
 
Municipal Code Compliance – excused.  Please call in concerns to 630-CITY (2489). Municipal 
Code/Property Safety can be reached at 255-7000 or psafety@coj.net 
 
Recreation and Community Services – Daryl Joseph reported on the following: 

• The changes at Field Park on Lane Avenue have begun.  
• They are looking at different alternatives for shacks for life guards since the one at Mallison 

Pool has been burnt down every time it has been put up. 
• Harborview will be undergoing construction till December 2011.  
•  They are finishing up the Guinyard pool on Jefferson Street.  
• The swings have been ordered for Carvill Park and should be out in October.  
• The Jacksonville Journey did help to remodel older facilities like the Clark and Brown parks.  
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A member thanked the Recreation Department for doing an outstanding job in hiring life guards 
at Ribault pool this summer but more importantly they did not play the loud music which annoyed 
the neighbors for years and could have been a safety issue. Daryl Joseph can be reached at  
255- 7903 or djoseph@coj.net  
 
Housing and Neighborhoods (HAND) - Neighborhood Coordinator, Marilyn Fenton-Harmer 
reported on the following: Please don’t forget to Vote in the Special Primary for Senate District 1 on 
Tuesday, September 20, 2011 - Early voting - Supervisor of Elections and Gateway Branch Office from Sep. 10 
– 17, 2011 -  M-F 8:30 am to 5:30 pm and Sat/Sun from10 am to 4 pm - Special General Election: Tuesday, 
October 18, 2011 
Last Minute items: Wednesday, September 21, 2011 WorkSource will be at the Legends Center from 9 a.m. to 
3 p.m. helping people with resumes and job hunting.  On Thursday, October 13, 2011 at the Legends Center 
there will be Hurricane Preparedness Training with the Red Cross. On Saturday, September 24, 2011 there will 
be an Ask-A-Lawyer event at Gateway Mall.  
Council Reapportionment Plan – Meeting Tuesday, September 13, 2011 at the City Council Meeting, City Hall 
at St. James, 117 W. Duval St. 32202, 5 p.m. All interested citizens are urged to attend this meeting. For 
information concerning the reapportionment process and proposed maps may be obtained in the City 
Council Legislative Services Division, City Hall, 117 West Duval Street, Suite 430, by calling: 904-630-1404 or 
online at http://www.coj.net/City-Council.aspx 
Housing and Neighborhoods Department:   

• Stay Home Program - If someone you know is worried about losing their home, call 255-8200 or 630-
2489 and ask to register for a free foreclosure prevention program. To learn more, please visit 
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Housing+and+Neighborhoods/Stay+Home/Tools/default.htm.  

 Neighborhood Stabilization Program- redevelops abandoned and foreclosed properties and 
increases the availability of affordable housing for low, moderate and middle income households. 
For information call 255-8200 or 398-HOME or website  www.nspjax.com 

• The Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund (NWJEDF) has public funds used to provide 
capital for project development.  The prospective applicant must be a business located within the 
Northwest Jacksonville area or a business that is expanding its operations into this targeted area. 

Project New Ground is eager to answer your questions. Contact the City of Jacksonville: 630-CITY or the 
Outreach Center at 357-8077.  
Jacksonville Journey:  The next Journey meeting will be Thursday, September 15, 2011 at 4:00 p.m. at the Ed 
Ball Building, 8th floor, Conference Room 851. Contact: Michelle Innes at 630-1273 
Upcoming Meetings/Programs/Events/Downtown      
Riverside Arts Market – Every Saturday from 10 a.m. - 4 p.m. - Under the Fuller Warren Bridge, Downtown 
Jacksonville. http://www.riversideartsmarket.com/ 

• Forever Fit 50 & Beyond: Jacksonville Senior Games – 10/1/11 – 10/8/11 with various venues.  Calling 
all men and women ages 50 and beyond to participate in the City of Jacksonville and Blue Cross 
Blue Shield of Florida in Senior Games, an Olympic-style event. For information call 630-3690 or e-mail 
events@coj.net or register or visit:  http://www.makeascenedowntown.com/News/Calling-all-
athletes-ages-50-and-beyond!.aspx 

The Florida Environmental Public Health Tracking Program Launches New Online Portal In 
collaboration with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the Florida Environmental Public 
Health Tracking Program is pleased to announce the launch of its online portal. Please visit us at 
www.FLTracking.com and http://www.cdc.gov/ephtracking 
Duval County Health Department Issues Mosquito-Borne Illness Alert - The Duval County Health 
Department (DCHD) continues its mosquito-borne illness alert for Duval County. Duval County has eleven confirmed 
cases of WNV in 2011. There has been one reported death associated with a confirmed case of WNV (West Nile 
virus).  About 1 in 150 people infected with WNV will develop severe illness. Symptoms include high fever, headache, 
neck stiffness, stupor, disorientation, coma, tremors, convulsions, muscle weakness, vision loss, numbness and 
paralysis. These symptoms may last several weeks and neurological effects may be permanent. The state monitors 
animals as sentinels for WNV, to determine if any viruses are present in the community.  
There is no vaccine for preventing West Nile virus or Dengue Fever. The best defense against mosquito-borne illness 
is prevention. The most effective measure for residents is to avoid mosquito bites by using repellents or staying behind 
screened windows and doors when mosquitoes are active. DCHD continues to advise the public to remain diligent in 
their personal mosquito protection efforts. These should include remembering “Drain and Cover”. For information go 
to: www.dchd.net   “Drain and Cover”  DRAIN standing water to stop mosquitoes from multiplying  
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Drain water from garbage cans, house gutters, buckets, pool covers, coolers, toys, flower pots or any other containers 
where sprinkler or rain water has collected. Discard old tires, drums, bottles, cans, pots and pans, broken appliances 
and other items that aren't being used. Empty and clean birdbaths and pet's water bowls at least once or twice a week. 
Protect boats and vehicles from rain with tarps that don’t accumulate water. Maintain swimming pools in good 
condition and appropriately chlorinated. Empty plastic swimming pools when not in use. - COVER skin with clothing or 
repellent CLOTHING - Wear shoes, socks, and long pants and long-sleeves. This type of protection may be necessary 
for people who must work in areas where mosquitoes are present. REPELLENT - Apply mosquito repellent to bare 
skin and clothing Always use repellents according to the label. Repellents with DEET, picaridin, oil of lemon 
eucalyptus, and IR3535 are effective. Use mosquito netting to protect children younger than 2 months old. - COVER 
doors and windows with screens to keep mosquitoes out of your house - Repair broken screening on windows, doors, 
porches, and patios.   
Weather Warning and Code Red Emergency Notification - The Duval County Emergency 
Operations Center has implemented a telephone warning system to provide notification in 
the event of emergencies or severe weather. To sign up go to: 
https://cne.coderedweb.com/Default.aspx?groupid=EAn7CUhsxLfCqympNrd82g%3d%3d 
ARE YOU READY? JACKSONVILLE HURRICANE AND DISASTER GUIDE 2011 
The guide has advice on what to do before, during and after a storm, important phone numbers 
and a disaster supply check list. http://www.coj.net/Departments/Fire-and-
Rescue/Docs/Emergency-Preparedness/HURRICANE-Section-Final.aspx 
Phone Numbers - City Link 630-CITY (630-2489) Please provide the exact address and obtain a 
tracking number to follow up.   

• City Council meetings are on the 2nd and 4th Tuesday of each month at 5 p.m. City Council 
Chambers, 117 W. Duval St. 32202. For information call 630-1377.   

• Duval County School Board meetings are on the 1st Tuesday of each month at 6 p.m., Board Room, 
1701 Prudential Dr., 32207. For information call 390-2000 or  Duval County Public Schools 
www.duvalschools.org   

• Jacksonville Public Library - 303 N. Laura St * Jacksonville, FL 32202 – 630-2665 or 
www.jaxpubliclibrary.org 

• JSO - Police Non-Emergency 630-0500. - First Coast Crime Stoppers – 1-866-845-TIPS (8477) to report a 
crime anonymously  

• JEA – 665-6000 – If a street light is out please get the number on the pole to report it   
• Duval Extension Office – 387-8850 or 1010 N. McDuff Ave. www.coj.net (Search word Extension 

Office)  
• JOBS - WorkSource Career Center at Gateway, 5000 Norwood Ave., Suite 2 open M-F, 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. 

or  924-1710 or www.employflorida.com 
 

DCPS – Chief of Secondary Turnaround Cluster Tony Bellamy reported on the following:  
• School is open and in full swing. The first weeks have been setting a routine. If you can’t 

control you can’t teach.   
• The 4 Intervene Schools are: Raines, Ribault, Andrew Jackson High Schools and North Shore 

Elementary. They have hired an outside company to run the schools but the State did give 
Duval Schools a one year extension.  The perception is that the schools are not going 
forward but Jackson High School scored 48 points more than any other school. Raines 
scored 31 points but they are still behind. They are a few points away from a grade of C.    

Members had questions and concerns on the following: How can the community be more 
responsive to the health of students in relation to STDs. How can the community help with the 
Intervene schools? There are community assessment teams at the 4 schools and they are asking 
for support to strategize on how to improve the schools.  They met yesterday at 4:30 p.m... He will 
get the meeting date, time and location to members. The Intervene schools are making progress.  
What is happening with Butler Middle School? They have moved the students from Paxon Middle 
School to Butler due to capacity. Butler had 250 to 300 students and needed more. They retired 
the Paxon Middle School name. The building that housed Paxon Middle School is housing the 
James Weldon Johnson program. The transition has been a dream. Members also wanted to know 
who hired the leaders at the schools since it is such an important part. The Superintendent makes 
the final decision with input from himself and the 4 cluster chiefs. They talked about the teachers at 
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the Intervene schools and incentives. They have invited the best teachers to come but they do not 
accept. Members also talked about the brain drain from the neighborhood schools.  Chair Kelly 
Invited Mr. Bellamy to the next meeting.   
 
Chair Kelly’s Report  

• Chair Kelly thanked members for getting involved and making a difference.  
• He appointed the following for the 2012 Nominating Subcommittee for Chair and Vice 

Chair:  Member Scott, Member Currier and Member Burgess. He asked Member Burgess to 
Chair the subcommittee.   He asked members if they were interested in being considered 
for the Chair or Vice Chair for 2012 that it was for a one-year term starting in January.  

• Chair Kelly thanked the UNF Nursing students that come every year especially the head 
nurse William Ahrens. Mr. Ahrens stated that the CPACs were a valuable contribution and 
thank you to the CPACs for enhancing their professional development.  

• He also stated that there were 2 more meetings for 2011. At the next meeting there will be a 
sign up for refreshments and volunteers will be needed for this subcommittee.   

• He asked members to not hold side bars during the meeting. It is very distracting. We all 
need to listen to know what is going on.  

 
Subcommittee Reports – none  
 
Announcements 

• Member Watson’s husband passed away. A sympathy card was circulated for members to 
sign.   

 
Public Comments – none  
 
Motion to Adjourn 
A Motion to adjourn was made by Member Kittles and a second by Member Currie.  
The Vote: All were in favor, none opposed.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:51p.m.  
 

The next meeting will be Thursday, October 13, 2011 
Legends Center, 5130 Soutel Dr. 

6 p.m. 
 

Submitted by: 
Marilyn Fenton-Harmer 
Neighborhood Coordinator 
255-8236 
Mfharmer@coj.net 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

7 
 

mailto:Mfharmer@coj.net


 
 

 

8 
 


	Excused: Bertha Richardson, Patsy Bailey, Ella Watson, Elaine Burnett, Diane Kerr, Devin Reed,
	                 William Anthony, Larry Solomon, Danny Connell   
	GuestsDr. Bernard Wright, BHASA    Sam Holman, Project New Ground  
	Rhonda Boyd, Timber Oaks   Velma Rounsville, Timber OaksGeorge A. Barnes    Starius Powell, Philippi Mission Baptist Church William Ahrens, UNF     UNF Nursing Students: Tonya Hall, Kristin Devine, Kyra Kieckhafer, Jamie Thomas, Angela Najaf, Clare Gruncisen, Kali Stanny, Joseph Potts, Alissa MacReynolds, Katie Crawford, Michelle Littlefield
	City/Staff/Resource

